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SOUTH WOOTTON PARISH COUNCIL
Q -  A Quality Parish Council 
Tel: 01553 671692                                                                                      The Parish Office 
e-mail: swpc@hotmail.co.uk                                                                          24 Church Lane

South Wootton

King’s Lynn

PE30 3LJ
18th July 2017

Borough Council of Kings Lynn & West Norfolk

FAO: Mrs K Lawty – Planning Officer

Kings Court

Chapel Street

Kings Lynn

PE30 1EX

Dear Sir,
Larkfleet Development – Objections (2017) 
Dear Sir,

South Wootton Parish Council wishes to comment and raise objections to the proposed outline planning application (17/01151/OM) by Larkfleet for 450 properties west of Hall Lane. This development cannot be considered in isolation but must be viewed alongside the proposed adjacent development by Bowbridge for 130 properties, west of Nursery Lane, as well as the combined 700 properties proposed by Camland and Clayland at Knight’s Hill. Taken together, they represent an increase of 70% in the size of the village. The residents of South Wootton are determined to preserve the independent village identity and maintain its separateness from King’s Lynn (ref: Vision Statement and Objectives in the South Wootton Neighbourhood Plan). The impact of all these developments will have a detrimental effect on the village character and infrastructure.

The proposed developments will have a major impact on traffic movements through the village via Grimston Road, Low Road and Edward Benefer Way. These roads are part of a major route (A148/A1078) from the Knight’s Hill roundabout into King’s Lynn town centre. To avoid the town centre, heavy duty vehicles must also use this route to access the Dock’s area. Traffic congestion along this route is already high, especially during peak periods. Junctions feeding onto this route are either close to capacity or already over
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capacity (ref: Traffic Impact Appraisal Report by Bidwells, August 2012). The proposed new roundabouts and new junctions from the developments along this route will inevitably add further to the traffic congestion, the developers are only looking at three junctions, one of which is outside the South Wootton Parish Council boundary. All the existing junctions should also be subject to the Traffic Survey i.e Sandy Lane, Langley Road, Nursery Lane and Hall Lane. As reported in the Lynn News, 13/01/2017, a number of Borough Councillors have complained that traffic congestion in the town and surrounding area has been getting steadily worse with the town becoming gridlocked on many occasions. The new developments will add to what is an already deteriorating situation. 

The consequence of the additional traffic build-up on air and noise pollution must be investigated and appropriate mitigation measures should be introduced.

The Parish Council requests that the Borough Council commission an independent review of the impact that these very large developments will have on the highways and infrastructure.

With regard to the Larkfleet planning application, the Parish Council wishes to object to the scale (numbers and density) of the development.  In the proposed layout, the density of housing has not been stated clearly but as only about half of the area (approximately 20 hectares) will have residential properties this equates to an average density of 22/23 dwellings per hectare (dph). This contrasts with the average density of approximately 16dph for existing residential areas in the village. The Borough Council has also suggested that16dph is an appropriate average density level. We request that the number and density for this development are reduced to a level more in keeping with the openness and character of the village (ref: Policy H4, SW Neighbourhood Plan). Indeed, all aspects of the development must conform to the policies laid out in the Neighbourhood Plan which was approved by the Borough Council and was made legally enforceable in November 2015.

To alleviate traffic problems in Hall Lane when parents are dropping off and collecting their children from the Junior School, there is a need for a new parking area to be located at the rear of the school. The current Headmaster has agreed to the provision of a rear access into the school and Larkfleet have agreed to build and finance the cost involved via CIL contributions for education. The car park will be located on land owned by Norfolk County Council and their permission has been requested.

Although Air Quality and Noise assessments have suggested that the effects due to the proposed development will be minimal, it was recommended that best practice mitigation measures should be implemented to reduce possible impact of the increase in emissions from road traffic. 
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The site is located in Flood Zones 1 and 2 and partly in Flood Zone 3. To prevent any potential flooding from fluvial and tidal sources, sewers, excess surface water and climate change a Flood Risk Assessment carried out by Millward Engineering Consultants recommends that mitigation measures outlined in section 8.2 should all be implemented. The swales (ponds) in the open space area on the western edge of the site must be protected for health and safety reasons and should be fully maintained in perpetuity by the Management Company to be set up by Larkfleet. 

A desk based Archaeological Assessment (PCA Archaeological Services Ltd) has suggested  that there is high potential for encountering heritage assets dating from the medieval and Post-medieval periods within the area for development. A field survey should be carried out to establish whether there are any artefacts of importance prior to the start of any construction.

The Parish Council is concerned for the protection of the flora and fauna in the area.  A Botanical Survey report by Lockhart Garratt has indicated that loss of habitat is likely to have a detrimental impact on the biodiversity value of the site. To alleviate this, recommendations and mitigation (Section 5 of the report) have been proposed. Enhancement measures are also proposed to compensate for anticipated habitat loss and relate to the creation of new areas of high quality habitat associated with the Nature Conservation Area located along the western boundary. These measures should be implemented.

 As far as is possible, existing trees and hedges should be retained especially those trees with TPO orders already in place. Any trees that are removed should be replaced in a more suitable location. The open space on the west side of the site with the creation of a nature conservation area is welcomed. It is noted that a single hedgerow (marked H6 in the Lockhart Garratt Hedgerow report) is identified as “important” to the 1997 Hedgerow Regulations. However, there will be loss of about 260 metres of hedgerow from the area. Mitigation is required to enhance retained hedgerows and for the establishment of new species rich hedgerows to ensue the longevity of the habitat

Whilst the presence of Great Crested Newts has not been found, various reports by Lockhart Garratt have shown the presence of other animals and reptiles  Common Bats and other rarer species were observed. The majority are Pipistrelles with lower but consistent levels of Myotid and brown Long-eared bats. For commuting and foraging purposes; the site is used intermittently by Serotine, Noctule and Barbastelle bats. All bat roosting sites must be maintained. To avoid loss of existing foraging areas used by these species mitigation measures, including new roost sites, should be implemented as recommended in section 9 of the Lockhart Garratt Bat report.
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No Badger setts had been found on the site but other animals such as brown hares and foxes were observed. Mitigation is required to protect the existing habitat for these animals. 

The site is of local importance to common lizard and grass snakes. Action is required to ensure UK Wildlife legislation is complied with and the recommendations and proposals in the Lockhart Garratt Reptile Survey for enhancement should be implemented.

A Breeding Bird Survey has identified a total of 56 species during four separate occasions, of these, 11 were red listed as globally threatened and 14 amber listed as having unfavourable conservation status in Europe. A separate Wintering Bird Survey identified 7 red listed species and 9 amber listed species. Both reports recommend that action is taken to protect all the species listed.

For reasons stated above, South Wootton Parish Council wishes to record its strong opposition to the scale of the proposed development by Larkfleet at the location west of Hall Lane and ask for the number and density to be reduced to a more sustainable level compatible with the existing village character. 

Yours sincerely

David Price (Chairman, South Wootton Parish Council)

Cc  Borough Councillors, Mrs E Nockolds and Mr N Daubney
